
 

5 County Complex Court, Suite 210, Prince William, Virginia 22192  (703)-792-7615 
|www.pwcva.gov/historicalcommission 

Planning Office       
 

Historical Commission 

 
October 26, 2022 
 
Prince William Board of County Supervisors 
1 County Complex Court 
Prince William, VA 22192 
 
Re: Impacts to County History, #CPA2021-00004, PW Digital Gateway  
 
Dear Board Members: 

The Prince William County Historical Commission makes recommendations to you, 
the Prince William Board of County Supervisors, in its ongoing efforts to identify, 
preserve, protect and promote Prince William County's historical sites, artifacts, 
buildings and events, as called for in the Ordinance. 

During a special meeting on October 3, 2022, the Historical Commission discussed 
application #CPA2021-00004, PW Digital Gateway, version August 15, 2022 (CPA). 
The Commission reaffirmed its Res. No. 22-027 and voted to “oppose any 
development on the entire area south of Little Bull Run and on the area between 
Sudley Road and the unnamed tributary of Lick Branch (see attached draft 
resolution).” This is in line with previous recommendations sent to the Board on 
May 11, 2021, and comments sent to the Planning Office on the four previous 
submissions of this CPA starting in December 2021. 

The reason for these recommendations is that land within #CPA2021-00004, PW 
Digital Gateway, contains cultural resources significant to Prince William County, 
significant to the Commonwealth of Virginia and significant to the United States of 
America. Our extensive research has identified a long list of historical sites, events 
or persons. The itemized list below focuses on African American and Civil War 
History, but other periods of the County’s history are also found in this CPA area. 

• The area south of Little Bull Run is in the Manassas Battlefield Historic 
District (076-0271) and is listed on the National Register of Historic Places 
and the Virginia Landmarks Register and any construction will destroy this 
resource (see attached Res 22-055);  

• The area south of Little Bull Run was area mapped by the American 
Battlefield Protection Program, a division of the National Park Service, as 
Battlefield Study Area and portions were mapped as Battlefield Core Area 
(see attached Res 22-055);  

• During the Second Battle of Manassas, on August 28 and August 29, 1862, 
conservative estimates range from 5,000 – 5,500 troops on Pageland. Until 
the arrival of James Longstreet's "Right Wing" of the Army of Northern 
Virginia late on the morning of August 29, Jubal Early's and Henry Forno's 
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(Hays’) brigades of Lawton's (Ewell's) Division held down Jackson's extreme 
right flank at (west) Pageland.”  

• The Marsteller house, located south of Little Bull Run, was used as a 
Confederate field hospital, and it is believed the Cross home, east of 
Pageland and south of Little Rull Run, served as a Confederate field hospital 
during the Second Battle of Manassas; 

• North of Manassas Battlefield National Park and east of Pageland, from 
August 28 – August 30, 1862, conservative estimates indicate 2,000 – 4,000 
troops were stationed; 

• There is high potential for unmarked burials from the Civil War. Historical 
research show Confederate infantry units camped at Pageland, from August 
1861 to November 1861, where between 374 – 476+ soldiers died from 
measles and were buried at Pageland (see attached Res 22-055); 

• Throughout this CPA project area are located eight (8) recorded cemeteries, 
including a reported Civil War mass burial (see attached map). 

• The land south of Sudley Road, North of Lick Branch, and east of an 
unnamed tributary of Lick Branch, being the northeast corner of #CPA2021-
00004, PW Digital Gateway; was known as Marble Hill / Flat Iron. This area 
was the plantation where Jennie Dean (1852-1913) was born into slavery, 
along with her parents. Jennie Dean was a nationally recognized pioneer in 
the advancement of education and religion among the black citizens of 
Prince William and neighboring counties. Miss Dean founded the Manassas 
Industrial School for Colored Youth in 1894 and Mount Calvary Baptist 
Church in 1880; 

• Along Thornton Drive, was centered another “Settlement.” Similar to The 
Settlement along Route 29, this was a community of ex-slaves that moved off 
the plantations after the Civil War and started their own community and the 
Thornton School; and 

Other concerns were previously enumerated in the Commission’s letter to the 
Board on May 11, 2021, and are listed below for your convenience: 

• visual and auditory impacts from proposed data centers; 
• visual and auditory impacts from electrical substations; and 
• impacts from the addition of new high-voltage electrical transmission lines. 

Finally, the Historical Commission appreciates previous actions by the Board of 
County Supervisors including classifying Manassas National Battlefield Park as a 
County Registered Historic Site, and the many rezoning proffers and special use 
permit conditions that protect Manassas I and Manassas II battlefields and 
Manassas National Battlefield Park. 
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If you have any questions regarding these comments, please contact me at (703) 
580-7267 or via email at kbrace@aol.com. For further historical research 
information please see our website at www.pwcva.gov/historicalcommission. 

 

Sincerely, 
 

       
      Kimball (Kim) Brace 
      Chairman, Historical Commission 
 
cc: Elijah Johnson, Acting County Executive 

Rebecca Horner, Deputy County Executive/Acting Planning Director 
 

Attachments 
Historical Commission letter May 11, 2021 
Historical Commission Res. No. 22-027 
Historical Commission Res. No. 22-055 (draft) 
Map of Cemeteries 
African American History of Jennie Dean’s Homeplace 
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Historical Commission Res. No. 22-055 (draft) 
 

HISTORICAL COMMISSION RESOLUTION 
 
MOTION: PORTA October 3, 2022 
  Special Meeting 
SECOND: GREEN Res. No. 22-055  
 
RE: THE PRINCE WILLIAM COUNTY HISTORICAL COMMISSION DOES 

HEREBY REAFFIRM RES. NO. 22-027 OF MAY 10, 2022, AND WITH 
REGARD TO THE CPA ASSOCIATED WITH THE PRINCE WILLIAM 
DIGITAL GATEWAY OPPOSES ANY DEVELOPMENT ON THE ENTIRE 
AREA SOUTH OF LITTLE BULL RUN AND ON THE AREA BETWEEN 
SUDLEY ROAD AND THE UNNAMED TRIBUTARY OF LICK BRANCH     

 
ACTION: APPROVED 
   
 

WHEREAS, the Prince William County Historical Commission seeks to 
identify, preserve, protect and promote the history of Prince William County; and 

 
WHEREAS, land within #CPA2021-0004, PW Digital Gateway, contains 

cultural resources significant to Prince William County, significant to the 
Commonwealth of Virginia and significant to the United States of America; and 

 
WHEREAS, the areas south of Little Bull Run are adjacent to the 

Manassas National Battlefield Park, a division of the National Park Service; and  
 
WHEREAS, Manassas National Battlefield Park was classified as a 

County Registered Historic Site and mapped on the County’s Land Use Map; and  
 
WHEREAS, the areas south of Little Bull Run, in #CPA2021-00004, PW 

Digital Gateway, are in the Manassas Battlefield Historic District (076-0271) that is 
listed on the National Register of Historic Places and the Virginia Landmarks 
Register; and 

 
WHEREAS, the area south of Little Bull Run was area mapped by the 

American Battlefield Protection Program, a division of the National Park Service, as 
Battlefield Study Area and portions were mapped as Battlefield Core Area; and  

 
WHEREAS, historical research shows that Confederate infantry units 

from the 15th Alabama Infantry, the 21st North Carolina Infantry, the 16th Mississippi 



 

 

Infantry, and the 21st Georgia Infantry camped on Pageland between August of 1861 
and November of 1861, and approximately 374 – 476+ soldiers died in camp of 
measles and were buried at Pageland (no records indicate their removal and 
reinternment elsewhere, see Attached Information); and 

 
WHEREAS, during the Second Battle of Manassas, on August 28 and 

August 29, 1862, “there was considerable military activity at Pageland. Until the 
arrival of James Longstreet's "Right Wing" of the Army of Northern Virginia late on 
the morning of August 29, Jubal Early's and Henry Forno's (Hays’) brigades of 
Lawton's (Ewell's) Division held down Jackson's extreme right flank at (west) 
Pageland.” (see Attached Information) Conservative estimates range from 5,000 – 
5,500 troops on Pageland; and  

 
WHEREAS, from August 28 – August 30, 1862, conservative estimates 

indicate 2,000 – 4,000 troops were stationed in the area east of Pageland and north 
of Manassas Battlefield National Park (see Attached Information); and  

 
WHEREAS, the Marsteller house was used as a Confederate field 

hospital, and it is believed the Cross home served as a Confederate field hospital 
during the Second Battle of Manassas; and 

 
WHEREAS, the land south of Sudley Road, North of Lick Branch, and 

east of an unnamed tributary of Lick Branch, being the northeast corner of 
#CPA2021-00004, PW Digital Gateway; was known as Marble Hill / Flat Iron; and this 
area was the plantation where Jennie Dean (1852-1913) was born into slavery, along 
with her parents; and 

 
WHEREAS, Jennie Dean was a nationally recognized pioneer in the 

advancement of education and religion among the black citizens of Prince William 
and neighboring counties, and 

 
WHEREAS, Miss Dean founded the Manassas Industrial School for 

Colored Youth in 1894 and Mount Calvary Baptist Church in 1880; and  
 
WHEREAS, the Prince William County Historical Commission believes 

that the identification, preservation, protection and promotion of this history of 
Prince William County is well served by this action;  

 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Prince William County 
Historical Commission does hereby reaffirm Res. No. 22-027 of May 10, 2022, and 
with regard to the CPA associated with the Prince William Digital Gateway opposes 



 

 

any development on the entire area south of Little Bull Run and on the area 
between Sudley Road and the unnamed tributary of Lick Branch (see Attached Map).   
 
 
 
Votes: 
Ayes:  Brace, Brown, Davis, DePue, Green, Moser, Pearsall, Porta, Reddick, Sargo 
Nays:  Burgess 
Absent from Vote:  none 
Absent from Meeting:  Henson 
 
ATTACHMENT - MAP 
 
MOTION CARRIED 

 
 
 
 

ATTEST:          
Secretary to the Commission 

 
 
ATTACHMENTS FOR INFORMATION 



 

 

ATTACHMENT – MAP 
 

 



 

 

INFORMATION - Map of NRHP/VLR; ABPP STUDY AND CORE AREA 
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